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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD ON 27 APRIL 2010
Membership

	*
	G Butland (vice Mrs M J Webster)
	*
	G L Mitchinson

	*
	W J C Dick
	*
	M J Page

	*
	C Griffiths
	*
	J W Pike

	*
	A M Hedley
	*
	Mrs I Pummell

	*
	M C M Lager (Vice-Chairman)
	*
	J Roberts

	*
	M J Mackrory
	*
	T C Smith-Hughes (Chairman)

	*
	Mrs V Metcalfe
	
	J A Young (Vice-Chairman)


(* present)
Councillor David Finch, Cabinet Member for Finance and Transformation Programme was also in attendance. 

The following officers were present in support throughout the meeting:

Hannah Cleary, Governance Officer

Colin Ismay, Governance Manager
Keir Lynch, Director of People and Transformation 

20.
Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillor J A Young and from Councillor Mrs M J Webster with Councillor G Butland as her substitute.   
21.
Declarations of Interest 
Councillor Lager declared a personal interest as a member of the Improvement East Efficiency Panel in relation to item 4, Transformation Programme Scrutiny Review. 

22.
Minutes
The minutes of the meeting held on 23 March 2010 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
23.
Transformation Programme Scrutiny Review 
Over the last few meetings the Committee has worked on scoping a scrutiny review into the Transformation Programme-an ambitious programme of savings and change undertaken by the Council with the potential to radically change the way the Council does its business, and the shape of public services across the County as a whole. 
The scoping exercise identified thirty-three initial questions within three themes that the Committee wished to explore further to assist them in gaining an understanding of the overall vision of the Programme and the methodology for its delivery. 
The Cabinet Member and Director of People and Transformation were invited to attend this meeting to initiate the scrutiny review and to provide preliminary information in response to the identified questions.
The Committee received a presentation from Councillor Finch, Cabinet Member for Finance and Transformation Programme and Keir Lynch, Director of People and Transformation. 
The main themes of the presentation were:

· Looking ahead - the future challenges and opportunities for the Council

· The budget gap - the unavoidable financial challenges for the Council between 2009 -13 in real terms

· The future provision of services - including the Transformation Programme’s Target Operating Model and the change journey 

· First cycle of projects - highlights what has been achieved so far
· Second cycle of projects - a list of the current projects underway
· Structures and approaches

Councillor Finch explained that all Local Authorities were facing financial pressures and challenges due to changes in demographics, inflation and higher pension costs. He referred to other Councils who were also undertaking similar projects to the Transformation Programme such as Birmingham, Leicestershire and Sussex.  Keir added that it was agreed in the early stages of the Programme that Essex wanted to have a different, more flexible Programme that would drive change through six- month delivery cycles to enable a more robust and adaptable Programme. 

The Committee asked for clarification about the scope and ambitions of the Programme to create shared services with partners such as those in the District and Borough Councils. The programme had been initiated to transform the Council, and the Committee wished to understand the relationship between one-Council and one - County. 
Councillor Finch explained that the scope and ambitions of the Programme were likely to change and develop as the journey progressed. Partners would be consulted and engaged about potential shared service provision with a view to creating an optimised customer experience coupled with value for money. 


The total efficiency savings had been based on assumptions about the grant income and it was crucial that the Council was able to adapt to changes such as a reduction in grant income. A review of services and their continuing relevance was being conducted during 2010, with the possibility of combining traded services such as payroll, professional services and human resources with District and Borough Councils. Smarter working and shorter business processes were required to deliver savings and meet the higher expectations of customers.  
Graham Tombs, Executive Director for Commercial Services had already held sessions with District and Borough Councils about the traded service model and how this could be progressed to deliver savings for all parties. It was important to note that the figures contained in the presentation related to the efficiency savings that had been compiled by the County Council and there was not yet overall agreement to these from partners. Keir Lynch added that the Leaders and Chief Executives of the Districts and Boroughs were currently examining how they recorded their spending and how they identified areas for potential efficiencies to share this information with the County Council.  
Councillor Mitchinson asked if the financial model for traded services had yet been decided. Councillor Finch responded that the financial modelling used for the ‘EssexCares’ traded company was complex and work was underway to examine if there was a simpler method that could be used. Keir Lynch added that the financial models to anticipate changes to human resources were more difficult to construct although work was underway in this area.  
The presentation provided a breakdown of the financial progress towards the £300 million efficiency savings, with a confirmed £58 million saved during 2009/10.  The Committee asked for more information about the £58 million saved so far, and the forecast savings for future years including how they had been calculated and where they had originated from. In 2010/11 and 2011/12 efficiencies labelled as ‘austerity savings’ also required explanation. Councillor Finch agreed to provide this information for the Committee at a future meeting. 
Councillor Butland asked if the savings generated through improved procurement processes would adversely impact suppliers from the business community, and whether any assessment of this impact had been carried out by the Council. Councillor Finch explained that as most of the Council’s suppliers were based in the UK, the impact would be minimal. It was not appropriate for the Council to support suppliers who were not providing the best service or value for money. 

Councillor Mackrory asked if sustainability and environmental impact were considered when awarding contracts. Councillor Finch confirmed that the Council had to be aware of cost and quality of service although sustainability and environmental concerns were considered as factors when taking decisions. 

Councillor Metcalfe asked if there was a contingency plan in place if the £300 million efficiency savings were not delivered. Councillor Finch responded that the Council was constantly reviewing and monitoring the deliverability of the savings and he was confident that the 2010/11 savings of £89.698 million would be realised. 

Councillor Lager asked if the Council was becoming involved in setting market conditions in relation to procurement activity. Larger companies often index link their pricing structure and it was important that the Council added in contract clauses that required suppliers to reduce their costs year- on -year through making their own efficiency savings. 

Councillor Finch responded that the Council had sought to shape the domiciliary care provision market through the direct payment system, where service users are able to choose and pay for their own care provision, giving them greater choice and flexibility. Lessons had been learned from previous contracts that the Council had approved. Inflationary clauses no longer existed and contract durations had also been reviewed. 

Councillor Pummell stated that wireless internet access (wi-fi) had now been made available in all libraries. She asked if this would afford opportunities for Council staff to utilise the library facilities and thus free up office space. 

Councillor Finch explained that free wi-fi access for all had been provided with further services planned with partners to make libraries ‘one stop shops’ for the customer. The library facilities afforded opportunities for private sector businesses and Council staff to carry out duties without a permanent office base.
Keir Lynch added that there was surplus wi-fi capacity that could be provided to partners for a fee.

Councillor Dick asked if the unitary authorities, Thurrock and Southend, and bordering authorities such as Hertfordshire, Suffolk, Cambridge and the London Boroughs would be considered as partners for the Programme. Councillor Finch responded that the Council would examine how services could be delivered for the lowest cost, with all potential partners considered.  

Councillor Butland asked if services could be outsourced overseas. Councillor Finch confirmed that services would be sourced from within Essex as far as practicable. Some services were already obtained from outside of the County, such as some placements for looked after children, learning disability provision and activity centres.

Councillor Smith-Hughes asked how projects were identified and agreed, and if there was a maximum number of projects that would be initiated within any six- month period. 
Keir Lynch advised that current service provision was examined to identify potential projects. These projects were then prioritised through dialogue between the Central Leadership Team (CLT) and Cabinet Members to identify those projects that were financially viable, would provide the most forward movement and deliver savings. The number of projects initiated within any six- month period depended on the available resources. Councillor Finch added that the return from the first cycle of projects had been good in relation to the cost of initiation and delivery. An Outcomes Board examined the business case for each project, and once approved, the Transformation Support Unit would manage the delivery. A separate Project Board had been established to oversee live projects and report directly to the CLT and Cabinet. 
Councillor Griffiths requested confirmation that those projects associated with safeguarding of vulnerable groups were being closely monitored. Councillor Finch confirmed that the intention was to improve services, not to endanger vulnerable groups. 

Councillor Smith-Hughes asked where the costs associated with projects could be located within the budget. Councillor Finch explained that the costs were contained within the Transformation Support Unit budget.

Councillor Pummell asked how risks were identified and managed. Councillor Finch replied that Internal Audit identified risks on a routine basis, coupled with identification work that directorates and service areas carried out. 

The Chairman asked if answers to some of the questions posed in the scoping document could be answered. The full range of questions would be answered over the course of future meetings. Specific questions and answers were dealt with as follows:
6. What will the Council look like at the end of 2013? What will public services in Essex look like at the end of 2013?

Councillor Finch responded that the organisation would be highly adaptable, leaner and smaller, whilst providing value for money and customer centric services. 

11. What is the role of IBM and other partners in the consortium?
Councillor Finch advised that IBM could provide the Council with capacity and skills. The contract with them was flexible, allowing the Council to look to other suppliers as well as IBM and the consortium partners. 
14. What is the role for senior management? How will the Council ensure that senior management have the right skills to carry out their roles? 

Councillor Mitchinson asked if it had been necessary to import any specialist skills to identify areas of potential efficiency savings, and if so, was this a poor reflection on existing management. He also asked if bonuses would be paid for delivering the Programme. 

Councillor Finch stated that a number of senior officers and Cabinet Members had private sector backgrounds and strong commercial minds. He was not aware of any specific bonus structure for delivering the Programme. 

20. What happens if the Programme doesn’t deliver?

Councillor Finch explained that this was not an option and he had confidence that the savings would be delivered. All projects had received strong scrutiny from the Outcomes Board, and he hoped that the Executive Scrutiny Committee would identify gaps and identify any elements of the Programme that were not succeeding. 

Councillor Smith-Hughes added that to reach the £300 million of efficiency savings, which equated to approximately 20% of the Council’s total budget, without adversely affecting front line services was a substantial challenge. 

27. What is the communication strategy to engage with the public, staff, Members and partners?

Keir Lynch acknowledged that there had been a gap in some areas of the communications strategy but that actions were already been taken to address these. A monthly newsletter for Members was under development and the dedicated section about the Programme on the Intranet was being refreshed. He wanted to see regular two-way conversations taking place.

Councillor Pummell asked about the implications for staff. Councillor Roberts added that £500,000 was being saved on staffing costs during 2010/11 and asked what the impact of this had been on staff morale.
Councillor Finch responded that moves were being made to communicate more widely and clearly with staff. The Leader and Chief Executive were taking part in employee road-shows where it was hoped feedback about employee perceptions of the Programme would be gleaned. 
Councillor Mitchinson asked about the impact of vacant posts on employee stress levels and if staff would be given the opportunity to comment on business cases that recommended leaving posts vacant. He was concerned that this may lead to higher absence through sickness levels.

Keir Lynch advised that there were protocols in place for staff to contribute to the Programme. Absences due to sickness were monitored on a monthly basis, enabling continuing issues to be addressed appropriately. Teams were currently being engaged around how they could become more efficient and tackle stress levels. 

Councillor Smith-Hughes asked for an update about the potential voluntary redundancies of 275 line managers and added that communications were key during unsettling periods to ensure that staff understood the strategy even if the message was a difficult one. Keir Lynch responded that he, along with the Leader, had met with 150 senior managers and worked through a communication pack that would enable the managers to give briefing sessions to their staff. This approach was well received and had given greater understanding of the Programme. The employee magazine ‘Zest’ would be running a 4-page Transformation Programme pull-out in the June edition. There was also lots of information on the Intranet. There had been no issues with the 275 voluntary redundancies as the situation had been handled sensitively, although it was not possible at this stage to confirm how many voluntary redundancies had been agreed. More information about this would be given at a future meeting.

Councillor Lager remarked that he had found the Intranet pages disappointing. The pages only provided information about the strategy up until 2012, and he asked if 2013 and beyond were already being considered. Councillor Finch confirmed that whilst no organisation stood still, plans for 2013 and beyond were not yet being worked on. 
The Committee felt that the presentation they had received should be given to all Members of the Council. Councillor Finch confirmed that he would be happy for this to be arranged. He added that updates on the six - monthly cycles of projects could be given on a quarterly basis. 

The Committee agreed that the Chairman and Vice-Chairman would hold a meeting to discuss the way forward for the scrutiny review in light of the information received at the meeting. 

The Chairman thanked Councillor Finch and Keir Lynch for their presentation and attendance. 
24.
Forward Look 
The Committee noted report ES/11/10. 

25.
Date and time of next meeting 
The next ordinary meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, 29 June 2010 at 10am in Committee Room 6. 

Chairman
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